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Hepatitis C Treatment Knowledge, Attitudes,
and Practices Among Primary Care
Providers—Los Angeles County, 2023

Dear Editor
We read with great interest the article by Stewart and

colleagues that documented increased hepatitis C virus
(HCV) treatment in primary care settings associated with
a multifaceted intervention that included a decision-sup-
port tool, education for clinicians, and enhanced inter-
professional team supports.1 The outcomes documented
by Stewart et al., including their qualitative finding that
showed their intervention increased physicians’ confi-
dence in treating HCV, complement results of a survey
that we conducted to understand barriers to initiating
HCV therapy by primary care physicians (PCPs). We
conducted a survey in Los Angeles County to assess
PCPs’ knowledge, attitudes, and practices surrounding
HCV treatment. We created the survey tool by using
SurveyMonkey and distributed it by e-mail to Los
Angeles County members of the American College of
Physicians (ACP).

Among the 1990 LA County ACP members sent the
survey, 69 participated. We included 36 (52%) general
internal medicine outpatient providers and excluded 33
(48%) specialist/hospitalist respondents. Among all
included respondents, 10 (28%) directly treated patients
with HCV with all-oral direct-acting antivirals and 15
(42%) were comfortable treating HCV. Barriers to treat-
ment were reported by 21 respondents (96%) and
included not being trained in HCV treatment (41%), not
being familiar with HCV treatment guidelines (23%),
and not having institutional leadership support to imple-
ment HCV treatment (18%). Among all respondents, 29
(81%) identified restrictions to HCV treatment placed by
health plans or their institution. The 14 (39%) respond-
ents not currently comfortable treating HCV indicated
they would have improved comfort with access to an
HCV consultation line (79%), additional training (71%),
and increased clinic encounter time (57%).

Increasing the number of health care providers who
treat HCV, including among primary care providers, is a
key pillar of the national HCV elimination strategy.2 A
recent analysis of administrative data, however, demon-
strated that only 1 in 3 persons initiated HCV treatment
within a year of a positive HCV RNA test.3 Our results
provide qualitative insights into PCPs’ knowledge, atti-
tudes and practices on HCV treatment that can inform
national efforts to scale up the number of physicians
treating HCV. Having immediate access to a specialist
for consultation on treatment questions in the form of a

national or institutional HCV “warm-line”might serve as
a cost-effective strategy to increasing the number of
PCPs who treat HCV. Improving institutional support,
including increasing case management and clinic time to
treat patients with HCV, and increasing access to training
and educational programs in HCV management, would
also likely improve comfort in HCV treatment. Finally,
further efforts to remove existing insurance and institu-
tional restrictions, including private health insurance
restrictions, is essential to optimizing HCV treatment
capacity.

The authors thank the American College of Physicians for their
support this this work and their contributions to disseminating
our survey.
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